January 17, 2012
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the regular January 17, 2012 meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, January 17, 2012 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                        


John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:         (absent)
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 

Donna Turner


           






Darryl Carter








Jerry Epps

                                               


    
Gene Hagood







Jim Burnette








Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   

Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:          
(absent)
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                            
Erin Gilley
City Staff:



Deanna Hunt

Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Roy Sawyers, RCENO, Latala Payne, Eden News
MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
INVOCATION:

Mr. Nate Wood, Pastor, Hampton Heights Baptist Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.
PROCLAMATIONS & PRESENTATIONS:
(a) Proclamation:  Shaw Power Group
Mayor Grogan invited the following members of the Shaw Power Group and Duke Energy to the podium:  Padraig McDonagh, Bill Gipson, Ted Brown, Steve Lamberto, Jerrod Garrett, Sherry Cleary, and Davis Montgomery.  

He also asked Darren Wright of the Highway Patrol and the City of Eden Police Chief, Reece Pyrtle to come forward. 

He mentioned that Mr. McDonagh and his organization call themselves “A Little Sacrifice” and they donated more than $17,000 to the Eden Salvation Army.  More than 100 total volunteer hours were given to the Salvation Army.  The Shaw Power Group and Duke Energy employees helped during distribution day.  Two hundred and seventy-seven families and 485 children in the Eden area alone were helped this year.  
Mayor Grogan also mentioned that Darren Wright was a local fellow, he grew up here and was a highway patrolman.  
Due to this generosity, the City of Eden was proud to read the following proclamation:  

PROCLAMATION

Shaw Power Group

WHEREAS, the management and employees of Shaw Power Group, in particular, Padraig

McDonagh, Ted Brown, Jerrod Garrett, Bill Gipson and Victor Opyio and many others have immersed themselves in the community and sought to be of help to those in need; and, 

WHEREAS, Shaw Power Group employees assisted the community by assuming responsibility for more than 100 Eden Salvation Army Christmas Angels, provided food for the “Fill the Pantry” project, and worked tirelessly to fill food boxes for families; and,

WHEREAS, the “A Little Sacrifice” organization, started by Mr. McDonagh, with assistance from Sergeant Darren Wright with the North Carolina Highway Patrol, supplied  significant funding for the Eden Salvation Army and others in this community to make their 2011 Christmas a truly special holiday; and,

WHEREAS, the Shaw Power Group workers have proven themselves to be the epitome of outstanding corporate citizens by  assisting residents with clearing snow  from driveways, enforcing strict safe driving standards, and employing a traffic officer to ensure the safe movement of traffic from the facility;  and, 

WHEREAS, Eden residents and leaders are sincerely grateful for the compassion and generosity of the “A Little Sacrifice” organization and the Shaw Power Group employees and managers, for following the motto of leaving a community in better shape than they found it; 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, JOHN E. GROGAN, Mayor of the City of Eden, do hereby proclaim our appreciation of the Shaw Power Group employees this 17th day of January, 2012.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the Seal of the City of Eden, North Carolina January 17, 2012.

John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk


Mr. McDonagh accepted the proclamation and thanked the Mayor and the city.  He stated that it was their pleasure to be able to assist them in any way.  It was a joint effort with about 500 contributors.  When they got here in 2010 they decided that they were going to continue what they normally do, help every community they stop at.  In the past they have done it and they will do it in the future.  





***********
(b) Proclamation:  Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr.

Mayor Grogan mentioned that the NAACP was a real strong force in the community and they participate just like the folks (Shaw) up there earlier, certainly on an annual basis.  He introduced Mr. Malcolm Allen, the chairperson for the county NAACP and then read the following proclamation in honor of Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr.  
A PROCLAMATION TO

DESIGNATE JANUARY 16th 

TO HONOR DR. MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR.

WHEREAS, January 16, 2012, marks the observance of the Federal legal holiday, established by Public Law No. 98-144, to honor the birthday of Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., and

WHEREAS, this holiday should serve as a time to remind all Americans of what Dr. King did for our country and to continue his dream of peace, love and justice through service to others, and 

WHEREAS, Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Day is not only for remembrance and celebration but for a Day of Service to strengthen communities, empower individuals and bridge barriers, and

WHEREAS, it is appropriate for the City of Eden to support and contribute to community efforts in the observance of the Federal holiday honoring Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr.  

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED that I, John E. Grogan, Mayor of the City of Eden, hereby designate JANUARY 16, 2012 be set aside as 

Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., Day

in Eden, North Carolina, and urge all people to join in observing the birthday of Dr. King on our national holiday; and recognize this day as “A Day On, Not A Day Off” and apply Dr. Martin Luther King Jr.’s life and teachings of community service to inspire others to serve.  

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and seal this 17th day of January, 2012.

John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk


Mr. Allen stated that they first of all want to thank the City of Eden for recognizing the significant impact Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., has had on their society.  Dr. King taught that together we are stronger as a nation and we come closer to being a country our forefathers intended.  My experience with the All-America City reaffirmed the belief that with a positive vision and diverse efforts, detailed planning, prayer and a relentless determination, any goal can be reached.  He closed by stating that he was proud to be a citizen of a city with a vision that keeps its doors open to new ideas.  Eden, the All America All People City.





***********

SET MEETING AGENDA:

Mayor Grogan requested that item (7) be pulled from the agenda.  
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Hagood to pull item (7) and set the agenda.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.

REPORT BY DEBBIE MITCHELL (GOODWILL INDUSTRIES).

Report by Debbie Mitchell, Vice President of Career Development Services, Goodwill Industries of Central North Carolina, Inc., regarding the success of the Eden Community Resource Center.

This item was pulled from the agenda. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS:

(a) Consideration of a request and adoption of an Ordinance to name the alley that runs behind the businesses in Draper Village between Ridge Avenue and Fieldcrest Road. 
The City has received a request to name the alley that runs behind the businesses in Draper Village between Ridge Avenue and Fieldcrest Road.  The alley has been accepted for maintenance by the City.  This alley is bordered on the west by First United Methodist Church and on the east by the rear of the commercial buildings.   

The request received is to name the alley Booth Lane.  The Eden City Council has the legal authority to name streets and alleys.  Research by staff has not found any evidence that the alley has had a name in the past.

The Planning Board considered this request at a Special Meeting held on January 3, 2012 and recommended that the alley not be named Booth Lane.

Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Ms. Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections, to come forward for a report.  
Ms. Stultz explained that many times the NC General Statutes are very specific about powers and authorities and how they do things.  They are specific in giving the Eden City Council, like all others, the ability to name streets and make decisions about them in their community.  They did receive a request several months ago about the possibility of naming the alley that they are talking about this evening.  
At the Planning Board meeting they had a group of people who came to speak about the issue with a petition saying they did not want it named Booth.  They have heard from a congregation of First Methodist Church that they would like to have it named Draper.  

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone would like to speak in favor or in opposition of this request.  

Rev. Sue Ann Morris, 1426 Carolina Avenue, addressed Council:
Rev. Morris explained that the First United Methodist Church, years and years ago awarded an easement to the city for the alley.  There is a park there on lease to the city from the church and she thought that it shows that First United Methodist has a connection with the community and the city. She explained that upon hearing about this request, they sympathized with the owner of the tanning salon that wished to have a street address, of course she does not have one since her front door actually was in the alleyway, and in thinking about that she (Morris) approached the congregation back in November and asked what their wishes would be.  Would they desire it to be named a name that would affect the vicinity and forever and ever into history retain the idea and the location of that vicinity.  So they (church) have requested and she had in her possession a little over 46 signatures for the alleyway, if the city should desire, to name it Draper Lane.  So it would be in connection with the Draper Elementary School, the Draper Volunteer Fire Department and other things that were named after the village and that was their rationale.  

A copy of the petition is on file in the office of the City Clerk.  

Ms. Diana Biggs, 110 Vaughn Street, addressed Council:
Ms. Biggs explained that she was a Draper business owner and also had a petition with 120 names that also would like the alley named Draper Lane.

A copy of the petition is on file in the office of the City Clerk.  

Council Member Ellis stated that he was in favor as he was a Councilman in the Draper section.  It made a lot of sense to name this lane Draper Lane for the simple fact that there were a lot of people from the Draper Y, when he was a child and the Draper Y’s Men and the church gave this land to the city and the respect for these people who have signed their names and what they have gone through in the past 90 days.  He asked the City Attorney if they could name the alley tonight to which she replied that they could.

As no one else came forward to speak in favor or in opposition Mayor Grogan declared the public hearing closed.  

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Carter to name the alley Draper Lane.  

Council Member Hagood asked if this did satisfy the initial intent to get an address to which Ms. Stultz replied that it would.

Action on the motion is as follows:  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  

REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
Ms. Lou Wall and David Dunn, 816 Carter Street, addressed Council:
Ms. Wall explained that she was there to discuss Carter Street which was a dead-end street.  She stated that when she moved there several years ago there were some reflector lights at the end of the road which would stop traffic and in the last couple of years they were removed.  She explained that she had an issue with people neglecting the dead-end sign and coming on down and running into her yard and driveway.  She wanted to request that the reflector be put back up.
She also wanted to say that when there was heavy rain, the ditch gets stopped up with the debris that comes down into her road in front of her house.  The city told her it was her responsibility to get it out of the ditch but it was branches and things that she thought being a dead-end street the city should have some responsibility to clean up.

She mentioned that she also had an issue with the water system and she had asked her friend Mr. Dunn to discuss that.

(This man was very hard to hear)  Mr. Dunn explained that the city was working on the problem but over there it was a dead-end line.  He thought that after 35 years all the water problems have been corrected in this state but evidently they have not.  He stated that in talking with Mr. Bullins (C&D Superintendent), the city has been working on the problem but it may be over a year away.  
Mayor Grogan asked Mr. Terry Shelton, Environmental Service Director, to come forward to speak on this matter.
Mr. Shelton explained that Mr. Dunn came to his office about two weeks ago and at that time Mr. Bullins had been working with him to some extent.  Since then they have done some exploratory digging on that street and found that the waterline was galvanized pipe and it does need to be replaced.  They were scheduling that to be done, hopefully within 90 days.  He noted that they have three other streets that have galvanized pipe that they need to get to quickly and Carter Street will be the fourth one in line.  They also have a blow off at the end of the street with water running to help keep the water moving to keep from allowing the rust to build up in the pipe in the meantime and they put in filters at the water meter at that house to try to keep the water in good shape.

As far as the phosphate solution, they have cut back on what they were feeding that and they have contacted the consultant that sells zinc and reduced the feed on that to try to control corrosion and hopefully that will help take care of a lot of these issues.
Council Member Burnette questioned the limit on the phosphate to which Mr. Shelton replied that generally stated that zinc would be the first factor and he was not sure what that limit was.
Council Member Ellis questioned what other streets were included to which Mr. Shelton replied  Dodge Street, Kallam Court and Martin Street.

Council Member Epps asked if he had said that he would be able to fix that pipe in 90 days to which Mr. Shelton replied that he thought so.  It would also take some more time to go across an unopened right of way on that street because it will require permitting.  He explained that they could replace pipe in kind with what was there as the state allowed that but if they put PVC pipe back in place of galvanized where he mentioned running across the unopened right of way, they would need to get permits from the state to extend across it because it was an addition to the water system.  They can pursue that as well, it just will not be as quick.
Mayor Grogan added, but they were going to do that to which he agreed.

Council Member Ellis asked if the other three streets were dead end.
Mr. Shelton replied that he thought Dodge was but he was not sure about Martin or Kallam.

Council Member Ellis asked how often they were flushed.

Mr. Shelton replied that there was a continuous stream running all the time on Carter Street to keep that line flushed out.

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone else had questions.

Council Member Ellis asked if he had a possible timeline for this lady, when he said 90 days….to which Mr. Shelton explained that with the weather this time of year, that would be the biggest determining factor and they would be moving on as quickly as they could.

Council Member Carter mentioned that she was talking about the reflectors and if that was a city thing.
Mr. Shelton replied that he believed that it was and he would be checking with Mr. Gatewood (Street Superintendent) to see if they could put something back up.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a) Consideration of a zoning text amendment request and ordinance to amend Section 11.24(g)(3) Business-General to require fences around the exterior storage areas on any side that faces a public street and that the fence be a minimum of 10 feet from the property line.  Request submitted by the Planning Board.  ZONING CASE Z-11-14  
The City has received a zoning text amendment request initiated by the Planning Board to amend Section 11.24(g)(3) – the Business-General zoning district regulations of the City of Eden Zoning Ordinance to require fences to have a minimum setback from any property line facing a public street.  Staff recommended that the text amendment be approved.

The Planning Board considered this request at their regular meeting in August 2011 and recommended that the amendment be approved.

This case was tabled at the September 20, 2011, meeting of the Eden City Council and scheduled to be taken off the table at the December 20, 2011, meeting.  The Council again tabled it to the January 2012 meeting.

Mayor Grogan asked Ms. Stultz to come forward.  

Ms. Stultz explained they have already had the public hearing and the issue has been tabled until tonight.  This request was initiated by the Planning Board.  

The Business General districts are generally located on the fringe of the central business district and along major radial highways leading out of the city. The principal use of land is for dispensing retail goods and services to the community and to provide space for wholesaling and warehousing activities. Because these commercial areas are subject to public view and are important to the economy of the area, they shall have ample parking, controlled traffic movement and suitable landscaping.

Over the years, there have been some businesses in the BG districts which have become eyesores for the surrounding areas. These businesses, although they are legal permitted uses in the BG district, have managed to meet only the very minimum standards set forth in the Zoning Ordinance for screening and setback requirements. Staff is of the opinion that providing additional standards for setbacks and screening requirements will encourage better future development in these areas and improve the appearance of the community at large. 

Based upon the foregoing information, staff recommends that the text amendment requiring fencing with a minimum setback for certain uses in the BG district be approved.

Council Member Burnette asked that to reiterate, this does not affect any existing business, the 10 foot setback was already there, what was new was the contractor and the removal of the slabs.
Ms. Stultz explained that it would be to not allow slabs in B-G because you can still see through them.  As an example, if you go up Hamilton Street you can see right into Walker’s lot.  He was in compliance, he did exactly what was asked of him to get on the towing list so he will stay there but in the future….to which Council Member Ellis asked if that was saying that anybody new coming in…..to which Ms. Stultz explained that they would have to meet the code and if they were in Business-General they cannot have the slats.  She added that if they were in any of the Industrial districts they can.  

Council Member Burnette added that was already there in the definition.
Council Member Hagood stated that she had mentioned something that sounded like it was grandfathered.  He questioned if that covered the piece of property if it changed hands.

Ms. Stultz replied that it would as long as the use continues.  As an example, assume that someone was running a towing business right now and got a fence that was in compliance five years ago.  They go out of business but they sell it to someone within six months and they could open it right back up just like it was that was in the general provisions of their ordinance and the state statutes.
Council Member Hagood noted that in reading some of the text, it would give you the impression that you could point to this one and be arbitrary and point to the next one and not require it.  He asked if that was at the discretion of the zoning administrator.  

Ms. Stultz explained that there has always been in their buffer section in the same definitions area some discretion of the zoning administrator, whether it was her or three people on down the road.  She stated that she lived by the decisions made by zoning officers before her and some of those after her will have to live with decisions she has made.  She asked them to assume that they want to open a business and they propose a fence to her and she did not think that it was adequate or they could not come to an agreement on that, then they have the right to appeal it.  There was always an out for people who disagree with the zoning administrator.
Council Member Turner stated that she was looking at that same question, “uses which require fences shall be determined by the zoning administrator.”  She stated that it did sound very arbitrary.  She questioned if that was the same question Council Member Hagood was asking.

Ms. Stultz suggested that if they would rather that it said “shall be as required by the zoning ordinance,” that would do the same for them and maybe not be as…to which Council Member Turner replied that it just sounded like, “if you can say, oops I like this one I don’t like that one,” and she guessed that was what Council Member Hagood was saying.  Ms. Stultz agreed that was perfectly fine and she thought that made perfect sense.  
Council Member Turner pointed out it was still open to interpretation to which Ms. Stultz added that it still leaves it to the zoning officer to interpret, not just to make sure it was done but at least it did not look like it gives the zoning administrator quite as much authority.
Council Member Hagood stated that she had shown them a map of the city with the BGs and she was doing a zoning text amendment.  He asked if the current owners of those properties had been notified or were they aware of it.
Ms. Stultz explained that except for the normal notifications that happen in the newspapers and the way stuff gets around, they have never, and it was state law, sent a notice to everybody in BG or any other district when they do a text amendment.

Council Member Hagood asked if she saw anything lacking in that to which Ms. Stultz replied no, simply because that was the way it was done and stood up in court across the state.
Council Member Turner stated that the calls she had gotten were that even though they had tabled this and it has been out there for a while, it did not come so forward in public knowledge as getting a letter, like if there was a zoning change for a neighborhood and your property was being affected you would get a letter.  

Ms. Stultz explained that if it was a map amendment, and that was completely different from a text amendment, if they were doing a map amendment, yes it was very specific who was notified.
Council Member Turner questioned the difference.

Ms. Stultz explained that the text amendment was just simply the words in the ordinance and that was entirely in the ground of the state law based on what this Council or the one after them decides it needs to say.  She added that she did not know of a jurisdiction that sends out letters on text amendments.  If the Council wanted for her to look into it, she would be happy to do so once this was done and over with.
Council Member Turner stated that she thought that part of this was that their BG was so scattered and that was just the combination of 3 smaller cities and other unincorporated areas and you did not specifically recognize any one area as any type of zone.
Ms. Stultz explained that the way a lot of this happened was in 1968 at the time of the original zoning, there was a lot of 501 money and they spent tons of federal dollars doing planning in communities just like Eden and a guy was brought in and they zoned everything in the community based on what was on the ground at the time.  As they combined that theme they said, this was what it was and this was what they should start from.  She added that she did not necessarily agree with that.  When they did the first round of ETJ zoning in 1979 they zoned it based upon what was on the ground and nobody knew what it really should be zoned, it was zoned R20 as a holding zone.  Ms. Stultz walked away from the sound system so this part was really hard to hear.  She also added that the most restrictive residential district they had at the time they just wanted to wait and see what the zoning pressure was going to do.
Council Member Turner asked if this came about just because there had been questions or complaints or reviewing ordinances.

Ms. Stultz explained that it came about as a result of a request to rezone a whole lot of The Boulevard and so as staff sometimes does, as they wrestled with that issue they decided that the request made sense but there might be a couple of things within BG that could cause issues because it would not just be on The Boulevard.  She pointed out that Washington Street, Draper Village and the Cook Block were full of Business-General so it would not just be that downtown, it was all the others.  So what they were trying to do was to propose something that would get Mr. Meeks or Mr. Hensley what they thought they needed and protect the ordinance.  They went to the Planning Board and asked them to initiate that amendment and they did and they made the recommendation to do it as it was presented and it came to Council.  She added that the Council passed the map amendment some time ago and then they went back to the text amendment.
Council Member Burnette stated that one of the things that came up before was that it could be opaque.  He added that he had planned to recommend that the zoning administrator make that final determination but he changed his mind as he could see the point that it could go either way.  The only thing he was concerned about was anything for the future that there may be something developed that would be to the advantage of the businessman to have but also could meet these criteria.

Council Member Turner stated that she thought that other people are also thinking going forward as a new business a solid fence was very expensive.  If you are an upstart sort of person trying to get this off the ground, to think that you would have to spend a lot of money on a solid fence could be a deterrent and she thought that was the last thing they want to do right now was deter any new business from starting in these areas.

Council Member Burnette pointed out that the fence requirement was already there.

Ms. Stultz stated that it was not like the fence was a new thing and they were not recommending it to be changed in IP1 or I1 or I2, just Business-General and the only thing they were suggesting was that they could not make as an option the slats in the fence.
Council Member Turner questioned the sheeting such as on Morgan Mechanical, would that meet the requirement.

Ms. Stultz explained that if they can put it up so that she or the next zoning officer cannot see through it, yes, but if you put those slats in the fence you can see through them.  She pointed out that if you look at the pictures of Morgan Mechanical, you can still see through it.  She stated that at this point they have already made the decision of The Boulevard Business-General.  What they all decide to do at this point over this text amendment obviously was at their discretion like any other zoning decision.

As there was no more discussion, Mayor Grogan recognized Mr. Jesse Meeks.
Mr. Meeks of 807 Washington Street explained that he had been in business for 30 years.  He stated that this text amendment would not affect him at all.  He stated that he knew that staff did a great job and they try to work hand in hand with them, but from a business standpoint they did not need this.  He stated that they spent $25,000 on The Boulevard just for fencing, to try to make it better and to stop some of the drug trafficking.  Now thieving is so bad, if you fix a fence to where you cannot see through it, the thieves may be in there cleaning you out.  He stated that he would appreciate it if someone would make a motion to say no to this and also to add to the motion that if this ever comes up again that all the business people get a certified letter with notice so they can come and speak their piece.  
Mr. Zane Gauldin of 204 West Stadium Drive stated that he owned the property that is in the picture (Morgan Mechanical).  Most of his concerns have already been addressed and they would not be affected by this law.  He explained that a single individual being a zoning authority makes up the rule.  If you want to do something like this you need a much more detailed plan on exactly what the public can expect so that if someone comes in and says I want to set up a business in Eden they already have a road map on what they are going to do to set that business up and they can do it ahead of time instead of getting three fourths of the way in the process and having spent a lot of money developing a business plan and then run into a road block and the zoning person at that time says they did not think their business was exempt and they have to put up this fence.  It needed to be more spelled out so that people have clarity on what it is they are required to do to do business in the city.  He added that he applauded the zoning commission for being proactive to make this city an attractive place to work and live but it was just a good faith error in judgment.
Ms. Stultz pointed out that Morgan Mechanical was not impacted as they were zoned Industrial.  They were just a good example of that kind of screening.  She explained that there was always authority in a zoning administrator no matter who it was.  They have a very detailed site plan and plan review process and if somebody comes in with something they go through everything with them at one time and if a mistake was made then that was their (staff) fault.  She added that she thought they discuss aesthetic issues with this Council all the time and there was a fine line between what was appropriate and what was not and she just wanted to make sure everybody understood that.  
A motion was made by Council Member Hagood seconded by Council Member Turner to deny the request rather than to piecemeal a sentence (amendment) or add a sentence to what has already been written.  

Council Member Burnette commented that the concern that he had was the balance between aesthetics and business.  It was mentioned that houses are getting cheaper and he was concerned that if they did not do something and a business does start up like this and does not put forth the blocking, it would lessen the value.  There was a downside to that as well.

Council Member Turner stated that she thought they needed to go back to the drawing board with this particular thought.
A substitute motion was made by Council Member Burnette to send it back to the Planning Committee for more detail. 

Action on the original motion was as follows:  Council Members Hagood, Turner, Epps, Ellis and Carter voted in favor of the original motion.  Council Member Burnette voted in opposition.  This motion carried.

Mayor Grogan questioned the request about sending a letter to all the businesses to which Ms. Stultz replied that would require an amendment to their zoning ordinance.
Council Member Ellis questioned how many.
Ms. Stultz replied that it would depend.  If they want to change R20 it could be thousands.  Any of their zones have lots and lots of properties.  State law does not require it and she really did not think they should take up doing that.  As they could well see, when they have something that gets out like this everybody knows it and she thought it would be a mistake and extremely costly.  They were undertaking some very complicated amendments to the text to the zoning ordinance, they got a grant to do that and they would be coming before the Council and she would tell them that if you have a zoning regulation at all it was going to impact somebody and cost them money.  For example, most of them live on a lot that was zoned R20 and that means that there were parts of their property that they could not build anything on.  There was a cost associated with that but it was allayed with the benefit to the rest of the community.  
She stated that they have all done what they think was right and that was fine but they have to remember that when somebody says this was going to cost me money, every land use regulation that they have costs somebody something.  She also pointed out that what could happen, in lean times, that right now things were so bad they were going to be willing to take anything and when they do that they make some mistakes.  They have to consider all those ramifications and she would be glad at some point to go back to Planning Board as they go through these things and see if they would like to do some things to change their buffer requirements and it would come back to Council at that time.
Council Member Burnette stated that he questioned this not going back to the Planning Board because of the way they voted to which Ms. Stultz replied that the Council could initiate an amendment to the buffer requirements or the screening requirements and they could research that, but they needed a motion to do that.

(b) Planning Organization Appointments and Reappointments for Board and Commissions.
Ward 5 - Historic Preservation - Marianne Aiken
Ward 7 - Planning Board - Linda Wyatt

Mayor - Community Appearance - Marianne Folkmer

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Turner to approve Marianne Aiken (Ward 5 – Historic Preservation), Linda Wyatt (Ward 7 – Planning Board) and Marianne Folkmer (Mayor – Community Appearance).  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion. 
NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Confirm the amount of indebtedness of demolition costs to be collected in the same manner as special assessments.

The following property has been the subject of a housing code action and the structure situated on the property has been demolished pursuant to an Ordinance adopted by the Eden City Council.  The cost of the demolition is noted as follows:  


513 Flynn Street
3,350.00

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Hagood to approve the request.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  

REPORTS FROM STAFF:
There were no reports at this time.

CONSENT AGENDA:
(a) Approval and adoption of minutes: December 20, 2011.  
(b) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #2. 
The attached budget amendment transfers money from the drug forfeiture account to the General Fund to cover expenditures in the drug forfeiture line items.  Below is a breakdown of each line item and the specific expenditures.




Training & Travel


$   6,400




Communications & Computers

$ 14,600





TOTAL


$ 21,000

	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police Fed/State Drug Forfeiture
	10-3431-41900
	 $                              -   
	 $          7,800.00 
	 $            7,800.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police Misc Exp/Drug Forfeiture
	10-4310-29902
	 $                              -   
	 $          1,100.00 
	 $            1,100.00 

	Police Travel/Training - Drug Forfeiture
	10-4310-39501
	 $                              -   
	 $          6,300.00 
	 $            6,300.00 

	Police C/O Equip Depr/Drug Forf
	10-4310-57200
	 $                              -   
	 $        11,100.00 
	 $          11,100.00 

	Police C/O Equip NonDepr/Drug Forf
	10-4310-57201
	 $                              -   
	 $          2,500.00 
	 $            2,500.00 

	 
	 
	 
	   
	   
	 $          21,000.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Transferring money from the Federal Forfeiture bank account to the General Fund.
	
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 17th day of January, 2012.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	John Grogan, Mayor 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(c) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #3.
The attached budget amendment allocates donations that have been received for the All-American City Project.  The Fund Balance appropriated is the amount of the All-America City donations received in the 10-11 fiscal year that were not spent until after June 30, 2011.
	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	All-America City Donations
	10-3350-0060
	 $                              -   
	 $          3,700.00 
	 $            3,700.00 

	Fund Balance Appropriated
	10-3991-99100
	 $                              -   
	 $          5,500.00 
	 $            5,500.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $            9,200.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	All-American City Expenses
	10-4135-29500
	 $                              -   
	 $          9,200.00 
	 $            9,200.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	To appropriate donations received for the All-American City project.
	
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 17th day of January, 2012.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	 
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 John Grogan, Mayor 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(d) Consideration and approval of Refurbishing of 1991 Aerial Ladder Fire Truck – Financing for 5 years.  
In the 2011-2012 Budget, City Council approved to refurbish the Fire Department’s 1991 Aerial Ladder Fire Truck and it has been set up in the budget to be financed.  On December 30, 2011, I requested bids from our local banks for the financing and received the following quotes:



BB&T


1.83%



Home Savings

2.79%



NewBridge Bank
2.34%

The lowest quote is from BB&T at 1.83%.  The annual payments will be $53,819.96 which falls within the amount budgeted for principal and interest payments for this fiscal year.  I respectfully ask that Council approve BB&T as the successful bid and adopt the attached Resolution Approving Financing Terms.

Resolution Approving Financing Terms

WHEREAS: The City of Eden, North Carolina (the “City”) has previously determined to undertake a project for the refurbishment of a 1991 Aerial Ladder Truck (the “Project”), and the Finance Officer has now presented a proposal for the financing of such Project.

BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED, as follows:

1. The City hereby determines to finance the Project through Branch Banking and Trust Company (“BB&T”), in accordance with the proposal dated January 5, 2012. The amount financed shall not exceed $258,000.00, the annual interest rate (in the absence of default or change in tax status) shall not exceed 1.83%, and the financing term shall not exceed five (5) years from closing.

2. All financing contracts and all related documents for the closing of the financing (the “Financing Documents”) shall be consistent with the foregoing terms. All officers and employees of the City are hereby authorized and directed to execute and deliver any Financing Documents, and to take all such further action as they may consider necessary or desirable, to carry out the financing of the Project as contemplated by the proposal and this resolution. The Financing Documents shall include a Financing Agreement and a Project Fund Agreement as BB&T may request.

3. The Finance Officer is hereby authorized and directed to hold executed copies of the Financing Documents until the conditions for the delivery of the Financing Documents have been completed to such officer's satisfaction. The Finance Officer is authorized to approve changes to any Financing Documents previously signed by City officers or employees, provided that such changes shall not substantially alter the intent of such documents or certificates from the intent expressed in the forms executed by such officers. The Financing Documents shall be in such final forms as the Finance Officer shall approve, with the Finance Officer’s release of any Financing Document for delivery constituting conclusive evidence of such officer's final approval of the Document’s final form.

4. The City shall not take or omit to take any action the taking or omission of which shall cause its interest payments on this financing to be includable in the gross income for federal income tax purposes of the registered owners of the interest payment obligations. The City hereby designates its obligations to make principal and interest payments under the Financing Documents as "qualified tax-exempt obligations" for the purpose of Internal Revenue Code Section 265(b)(3).

5. The City intends that the adoption of this resolution will be a declaration of the City’s official intent to reimburse expenditures for the project that is to be financed from the proceeds of the BB&T financing described above. The City intends that funds that have been advanced, or that may be advanced, from the City’s general fund, or any other City fund related to the project, for project costs may be reimbursed from the financing proceeds.

6. All prior actions of City officers in furtherance of the purposes of this resolution are hereby ratified, approved and confirmed. All other resolutions (or parts thereof) in conflict with this resolution are hereby repealed, to the extent of the conflict. This resolution shall take effect immediately.

Approved this 17th day of January, 2012.

By: _________________________________ By: ____________________________________

Title: _______________________________ Title: ___________________________________

SEAL
(e) Consideration of Appointment to the Twin Rivers Downtown Development Corporation (TRDDC) 
The by-laws of the Twin Rivers Downtown Development Corporation require that an Eden City Councilman be appointed to this Board. The Twin Rivers Downtown Development Corporation is responsible for overseeing the downtown revitalization efforts in the City of Eden. Eden City Councilman Jim Burnette has expressed interest in continuing his appointment to this Board.

The TRDDC Board requests that Mayor Grogan appoint Mr. Burnette to the Board at the January 2012 Eden City Council meeting.

(f) Request for Consideration of Approving a Resolution for a State Application for Principal Forgiveness for the Tanyard Branch Sewer Outfall Rehabilitation Project.
We are resubmitting an application to the State Construction Grants and Loans, our application for a Loan with Principal Forgiveness for the Tanyard Branch Sewer Outfall as part of our overall effort to improve our sewer collection system.  This application was turned down when submitted in October last year.  We will be resubmitting this revised application on March 1, to the CWSRF (Clean Water State Revolving Fund).  This outfall is in need of rehabilitation.  These sewer lines are forty years old and have recently begun to be a source of numerous blockages and  overflows.   

The estimate cost of this project will be $3,326,000 and we will ask for a loan for this amount with principal forgiveness of $1,000,000.  If we were awarded a loan with principal forgiveness, we should be notified in April or May.  

The Resolution presented for your approval is to go with second application for Principal Forgiveness to the CWMTF (Clean Water Management Trust Fund) that will be for $500,000 that must be submitted by February 1.  This is a second funding source and if we are successful, the City’s money used for a match for this $500,000 from CWMTF will be the same money used for the CWSRF Loan with Principal Forgiveness cited in the two paragraphs above.  If we are successful, the $3,326,000 project would have a net cost to the City of $1,826,000, which would be in the form of a low interest loan to repay with $1,500,000 in principal forgiveness.

Authorization to file Application and enter into Grant Contract with Clean Water Management Trust Fund

WHEREAS, the City of Eden is hereby applying to the North Carolina Clean Water Management Trust Fund (“the Fund”) for grant funds to renovate a portion of their wastewater collection system described as Tanyard Branch Outfall Sewer Rehabilitation; and

WHEREAS, if the North Carolina Clean Water Management Trust Fund approves funding of the project as described in this grant application, the Fund will prepare a Grant Contract for execution by the City of Eden; and

WHEREAS, the Grant Contract will specify the terms and conditions under which the Fund will provide the grant funding; and

WHEREAS, the Grant Contract will require the City of Eden to perform certain functions and obligations in order to carry out the work described in this grant application and the City of Eden water and sewer rates will be increased to be at or above the updated HUC threshold prior to entering into a grant contract with Clean Water Management Trust Fund.

NOW, THEREFORE, it is agreed

1. That the City Council of the City of Eden assures the North Carolina Clean Water Management Trust Fund that it understands the functions and obligations to which the City of Eden is committing itself in order to carry out the work described in this grant application, and further agrees that the City of Eden will proceed with diligence to perform those functions and obligations to accomplish the work described in any grant contract that may result from the application. 

2. S. Brad Corcoran, City Manager, or designee has authority to sign all application and contract documents required to carry out the obligations of  City Council.

Adopted this January 17, 2012, at Council Chambers in City Hall of Eden, North Carolina.

John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:





(Seal)

Sheralene Thompson, Clerk
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Hagood to approve the Consent Agenda items.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
CLOSED SESSION:
(a) To consult with an attorney employed or retained by the public body in order to preserve the attorney‑client privilege between the attorney and the public body, which privilege is hereby acknowledged according to G.S. 143-318.11(a)(3).

A motion was made by Council Member Hagood seconded by Council Member Carter to go into Closed Session to consult with an attorney employed or retained by the public body in order to preserve the attorney‑client privilege between the attorney and the public body, which privilege is hereby acknowledged according to G.S. 143-318.11(a)(3).  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion. 
OPEN SESSION:

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Hagood to return to open session.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Hagood seconded by Council Member Carter to adjourn.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  

The City Clerk would like to acknowledge and thank Ms. Deanna Hunt for assisting with notes and recording minutes during my absence.  

                                                       




Respectfully submitted





















____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________


John E. Grogan, Mayor
1
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